
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   M E E T I N G  

Minutes of a MEETING of the Parish Council held in the village hall, Offord Cluny on Thursday, February 7, 2019 at 7.30pm 

Present:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Holdsworth, Riley, 


Grice(HDC) Downes (CCC) & Clerk
2019/2282
Co-option of Councillor


Caroline Savage was invited to address the meeting.  She explained briefly 

about her background and what she felt she could bring to Council.  The 


Chairman thanked her for attending and confirmed that her skills would be 

an asset to Council.



Proposed: Cllr Gatward



Seconded: Cllr Eayrs



That Caroline Savage be co-opted onto the Parish Council for the remainder 

of the current term.


Unanimously agreed.
2019/2283
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllr Simon Young.
2019/2284
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


No public present
2019/2285
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2019/2286
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


January 3, 2019


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2019/2287
Matters Arising from Minutes dated January 3, 2019 (information 


only)


All contained within current Agenda.
2019/2288
District & County Councillor Reports


District Councillor Grice gave a brief report regarding proposed Council Tax 

changes for empty properties.  He confirmed that the next Cabinet meeting 

was on the 14th Feb with the next Full Council meeting on the 27th when the 

Budget would be decided.  It was felt that the Council Tax increase would be 

2.99%.  He also asked if Council wished him to resurrect the previous Motion 

passed by the last District Council regarding the provision of an alternative 

vehicle crossing at the site of the current level crossing.  It was agreed that 

this would be a good idea but that the wording needed to be specific to 


ensure that an alternative was provided as well as closure of the existing 


crossing.  Cllr Grice confirmed he would circulate his proposed wording for 

comment.  He also informed the meeting that the Ouse Valley Trust would 

soon be circulating a leaflet to all Parish Councils asking them to get involved 

with the project.


The following reports were provided by County Cllr Peter Downes who also 

detailed the situation with the Community Hub/Good Neighbour scheme 


which was currently running in Brampton.  Cllr Downes agreed to send all 

documentation re these schemes to the Clerk.

Cambs County Councillor report to The Offords Parish Council, Thursday, February 7th, 2019

The next meeting of the Council will be on February 5th. This is the meeting that finalises the spending plans for next year and settles on the council tax increase. 
2% for adult social services is ‘permitted’ (i.e. there is no requirement for a referendum). However, even a 2% rise does not cover the increasing costs of providing the expected service to an increasing proportion of the population. 

The government has raised the permitted level of increase for other services from 2% to 3%.  Every extra 1% raises £2.6 million so even the 3% increase would not go very far in solving the council’s funding problems.

Contrary to expectations, it looks as though the ruling group will recommend 2.99% but I will be able to give a verbal up-date at the meeting and report on what reductions will have to be made in the provision of services. 
Some issues for The Offords
a. I attended the special meeting of Primary School parents last week in relation to the latest disappoint Ofsted report on the school. I will give a verbal report on that at the meeting.

b. I will also be able to report on the latest developments in relation to the Ouse Valley Way after meetings with CCC officers and the relevant Committee Chairman.

Peter Downes, February 3rd, 2019
County Councillor report to The Offords Parish Council, February 7th, 2019

Cambs County Council (CCC) sets budget and business plan for the coming year
CCC met on Tuesday February 5th with one main item on the agenda – finalising the budget for 2019-20.

The background is already familiar to you as I have been reporting on this regularly over the last few months i.e. 

· Demand for council services is increasing (more older people, more younger people with special needs of various kinds)

· The cost of providing these services is increasing as they are mainly delivered by people rather than by technology

· The grants to local government from central government have been decreasing over the last few years and have now dropped to £0 for Cambridgeshire.

· The government sets a limit on the amount by which local taxation (i.e. the Council Tax), can be increased without there having to be a referendum. The pre-determined limits this year are 2% for Adult Social Services and 3% for all other services.

To maintain last year’s level of expenditure on services would have required a council tax increase of 14%. So the debate was about how to make the savings e.g. by reducing/eliminating the service, or by providing a similar service more economically. Increasing income (e.g. by selling off CCC assets) and reducing administrative costs are also considered. For example, moving CCC HQ from Cambridge to being a ‘hub’ in Alconbury Weald and making greater use of existing council buildings as ‘satellites’ is in the pipeline.

The outcome of four hours of rather tetchy debate was that the ruling group’s (Conservative) proposal for a tax increase of 2% + 2.99%, 4.99% in total was voted through, together with a range of service reduction measures amounting to a total of £27.354 million compared with the previous year.

To give you an overview idea of the net revenue expenditure (i.e. after grants, fees and other income is accounted for), CCC needs to find £319 million, of which the two main expenditure areas are ‘People and Communities’ (e.g. adults and children’s social care) £254 m and Place and Economy (Highways, Environment, waste disposal, libraries, concessionary fares) £58 m.

The opposition groups (Lib Dem and Labour) put forward amendments. In summary, Labour wanted to use up more of the reserves to support Children and Young People, more health visitors, more funding for libraries, better street lighting, and a total tax increase of 3.99% rather than 4.99%. (NB Councils are required to keep a specified level of reserves). Lib Dems supported the higher tax increase of 4.99%, proposed reductions in payments to councillors, reduction in administrative costs (fewer committees), removal of wage cut for employees, better youth services, protection of services to the most vulnerable young people. 

In the years 2014-2017, the Conservatives, under pressure from UKIP, did not fully utilise the council tax flexibility. Had they done so, the council tax base would have risen and this year’s increase would have brought in an extra £11m. The cost to a Band D household of every 1% increase is 23p per week. The 4.99% increase will cost £1.15 per week. Over 60% of households in Cambridgeshire are in the lower bands A-C.

Central government has made some minor increases in what it allocates to local government and a  new distribution formula is promised now that ‘austerity is over’. CCC officers anticipate that a further £41m of savings will have to be found over the next four years.

CCC consulted residents and parish councils. Although inevitably many people don’t like the idea of paying council tax, a growing number appear to accept that more has to be paid in council tax if essential services are to be maintained. Parish council responses were positive when asked about the need for parish councils to take on more of some aspects of the activities of the higher tier councils.

Peter Downes, February 6th, 2019
2019/2289
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes



2289.1

To Accept the Financial Information 




The Accounts information circulated to all was accepted as 



an accurate record.  It was noted that the donation from the 



former A14 Action Group had been received.


2289.2

To approve and sign the balance sheet




The Balance Sheet was approved as an accurate record and 



signed.

2019/2290
To Approve the following payments & sign the cheques



The following payments were approved, and cheques signed.
101591
Barney Warner

Village Maintenance

£112.00
101592
Jelf



Allotment Insurance

£83.64

101593
The National Allotment Soc.
Annual Membership

£66.00

101594
NBB Limited


Replacement Picnic Bench
£750.00

101595
Online Playgrounds

Spares for play Equipment
£26.40
101596
Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary, H/Working & Travel
£468.43

2019/2291
Leisure & Amenities


Cllr Gatward reported on the recent L&A Committee Meeting.   There was 

some discussion about the Millennium Green and the setting up of a group, 

independent of the Parish Council to take on some of the day to day tasks.  It 

was also felt that ways of generating income from the Green should be 


explored.  Cllr Eayrs had supplied the proposal/quotation for the future grass 

cutting on the Recreation.  All in agreement that this new proposal be 


accepted.

LEISURE & AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Minutes of a Meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee held in the Church Rooms, Offord Darcy at 7.15pm on Monday, January 28 immediately following a meeting of the Planning Committee at 7pm

Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Holdsworth, Weitzel, Dawson, Riley & Clerk

Open Forum
No public present
2019/655
Apologies for Absence


All present
2019/656
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None
2019/657
Approval of Minutes dated November 19, 2018


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2019/658
Matters Arising from previous Minutes (information only)

All contained within current Agenda.
2019/659
Millennium Green

659.1

Terms of Reference – to discuss the way forward





The Terms of Reference were discussed, and some changes put 



forward.  It was agreed that the Clerk would make the 




suggested changes and forward to all for ratification at Full 



Council. It was agreed that Council should seek to reinstate a group 


to take responsibility for the MG under the leadership of the 



Council 
and that both the Council and the future ‘group’ should 



seek ways of generating revenue from the MG to offset the annual 


costs which are nearly 10% of the precept.
2019/660
Recreation Ground

660.1

Grass Cutting – Alternative Options




It was agreed that the current grass cutting arrangements 


needed to change to allow for more frequent cuts and 


mulching of grass.  Cllr Eayrs to bring a proposal to Full 


Council.




The football club had highlighted problems with moles making 

the playing surface unsafe.  Cllrs Gatward/Eayrs to remedy.
2019/661
Allotments

All plots were occupied but little cultivation underway at this time of year.


2019/662
Cemetery


No reported issues.



2019/663
St Peter’s Churchyard


Cllr Gillbanks confirmed he had erected 2 of the new signs. It was agreed 


that the third would be kept as a spare.
2019/664
General Village Maintenance


Cllr Gatward asked the Clerk to order a new picnic bench for the Millennium 

Green to replace the damaged one and some new caps for the play 


equipment.



The email from HDC regarding the replacement planting at the village hall 

was discussed. It was agreed to replant with a small Lime tree.  Cllr Gatward 

to source & Clerk to inform HDC.



It was noted that rabbits were getting under the fence and into the 


children’s play area.  Cllr Eayrs to get some information on steel fencing.
2019/665
Any other Parish issues


A new litter picking initiative had been mentioned.  The Clerk was asked to 

find out about it.  Cllr Riley mentioned some Community Speedwatch 


equipment that had been offered by a St Neots Cllr.  The Clerk was asked to 

make contact and accept the offer.



A large amount of litter was being left by the contractors on the Paxton Farm 

development on a regular basis.  The Clerk was asked to contact the 


developers.



A resident had received a quote for the cutting back of Holly Bushes on a 


footpath.  The Clerk was asked to establish who provided the quote.
2019/666
The meeting closed at 8.15pm and next meeting date confirmed as Monday, February 25, 2019

*********************

2019/2292
Planning
P L A N N I N G   C O M M I T T E E 
M I N U T E S  OF M E E T I N G

Minutes of a meeting of the Planning Committee held in the Church Rooms, Offord Darcy on Monday, January 28th at 7.00pm followed by a meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee at 7.15pm.

Present:
Cllrs Young, Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Holdsworth, Riley 

& Clerk
2019/599
Apologies for Absence


All present
2019/600
Open Forum


No public present
2019/601
Declarations of Interest for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)


Cllr Eayrs declared that he was a previous owner of the land in question but 

did not have a pecuniary interest in the current application.
2019/602
Approval of the Minutes dated January 3, 2019



The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed



2019/603
Planning Applications received


Proposal: Detached single-storey dwelling with access off new road into 

Whitwell Farm development


Site Address: Land North Of 208 High Street Offord Cluny


Reference: 19/00043/OUT


Councillors had no objections to the proposal and felt that it would enhance 

what was already in place and complete the Whitwell Farm development.



Recommend Approval
2019/604
Any other planning/enforcement matters



Other enforcement issues were discussed. In was noted that the promised 

report 
from the enforcement team regarding The Old Pump House had not 

been received. 



In connection to the parking issues at the garage/roundabout, Cllrs agreed to 

take photos and send them to the Clerk who would collate and forward to 

the case officer.

2019/605
The meeting closed at 7.15pm

*********************************


The email from Nigel Swaby regarding enforcement at The Pump House was 

discussed at length.  It was agreed to invite Nigel to the next meeting.
2019/2293
Great British Spring Clean



It was agreed that the Parish Council would host a clean-up weekend and 


that this would be on April 6/7th.  Clerk to find out further details and source 

materials required.
2019/2294
Annual Parish Meeting – Saturday, April 27th, 2019, 2pm


It was agreed that the theme for this year would be Future of the Offords.  

Cllr Gillbanks presented his apologies for this meeting.
2019/2295
Network Rail- Future of Offords Level Crossing – Update if available


Cllr Weitzel confirmed he had received a response from Network Rail and 

read the salient parts to the meeting.  It was hoped that any change to the 

current situation would be notified to the Parish Council well in advance.
2019/2296
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if 



available)


Cllr Weitzel confirmed he had attended the recent focus group meeting in 

Huntingdon.
2019/2297
Councillor Reports


Cllr Riley reported that the footpath which joins at Pathfinder Way was not 

negotiable.  The Clerk was asked to report this to the Footpaths Officer at 

CCC.



Cllr Dawson reported that the recent skimming work done to the footpaths 

had created some problems with trip hazards where the old and new 


surfaces met and areas where water now collected.  The Clerk was asked to 

report this to Highways.



Cllr Dawson also reported that cars resembling police cars had been seen in 

the village.  They carried the insignia Blue Line Security.  The Clerk was asked 

to contact the local PCSO for clarification re these vehicles.
2019/2298
Notices & Correspondence not previously circulated


None
2019/2299
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2019/2300
The meeting closed at 9.55pm and next meeting date confirmed as Thursday, March 7, 2019  .  
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